Southern Nevada Association of Pride, Inc.

In a Public Session of the Board of Directors

March 2, 2004

Minutes (Final)

The Board of Directors, assembled in Public Session at Hamburger Mary’s with James Healey presiding and Secretary Keith Groteluschen recording the minutes, was called to order at 6:38 pm, on March 2, 2004.  Healey announced that there was a quorum present.  Groteluschen performed the roll call.

Present:

James Healey, Ernie Yuen, Michelle Bryant, Danny G, Keith Groteluschen, Ross Letica, Bob Napierala, Rene Perez, Beau Texter

Late

Kris Boesen

Absent with Notification

Karsten T. Brown, John Brumley, Ricki Carrasquillo 

Absent without Notification

Denis Christopher-Ryan, John Gomes

Groteluschen announced that the meeting was being electronically recorded.  Healey mentioned one correction to the minutes for the February 17th meeting.  Lea had resigned so she should not be listed as absent with notification.  Michelle Bryant motioned to approve the minutes from February 3 and February 17.  The motion was seconded and approved (9 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention).

Healey asked Groteluschen to print out a current summary of the Wells Fargo checking account.  Currently SNAPI has $17,036.10, which includes the deposit from Bud, which was $10,000 for year three in our three-year contract.  The Metro check has not cleared yet.  That check was in the amount of $2,800.  Our deposit for the Pride venue will be $10,000 or possibly $9,000, which is due March 15th.    That would leave us with $5,500 in the account.  There are no checks to approve tonight.

Healey just got the proposal for the venue off the printer.  There are changes to be made to the proposal.  Healey will meet with them tomorrow.   Healey stated regarding the food and beverage issue, the catering company will not give SNAPI anything off the sale of beverages.  The catering company purchases the product.  We do not.  They sell it and keep the profits.  Last year, SNAPI provided the bartenders.  This year we do not.  That was one of the biggest failures last year.  It was out of control.  No one was running it properly.  Too many free beers were given away last year.  This year, they provide the bartenders, the product, the liability insurance… everything.  Healey states the negotiations about the food outdoor food vendors went all the way up to the COO of Sierra Food Services.  It took a while because we had to get on his calendar.  Their final offer to us as of this morning was that food vendors are allowed outside but the vendors must give Sierra 10% of their gross sales.  Ross Letica asked if that means we are losing 10% of the vendor sales.  Healey responded that we don’t normally get any of the food vendor sales.  The vendor pays some money to Sierra.  Letica asked if the majority of our money is made off liquor sales.  Healey responded that last year we had about $39,000 in beverage sales.  The gate fees were almost $70,000.  In the past our volume of people was much lower… more like 2 or 3,000.  Back then we did make the majority of our money on liquor sales.  Now we charge $12 for admission instead of $10.

In the contract with the venue, Healey says there are some technical things he has to work out with them such as when deposits are due.  Healey would like to have deposits made the day of the event like we are doing with the second half of the money for the venue fee.  Healey said the management of the Event Center was willing to take $1,000 off the venue fee in order to make up for the 10% requested by Sierra from the outside food vendors.  Healey liked that option because SNAPI probably would have had to lower our fee for the outside food venue to help the outside food vendors with the loss of 10% to Sierra.  Healey reminded the Board that we are not increasing the fee for food vendors this year.  That normally happens at events like this.  Healey stated the normal hike each year is 10% to 15%.  So, the facility fee drops from $20,000 to $19,000.  Healey will ask the Event Center management to knock the deposit down from $10,000 to $9,000… actually about $9,500.  The second half of the fee would be due the day of the event.

We have heard criticism about how can we put this event on when we don’t have the money for all of the deposits.  Healey stated that we expect at least the same number of guests this year as we had last year.  That alone will take care of the expenses for the event and the venue.  If board members get questions about being in debt, Healey ask them to respond that the debt goes on hold essentially while we prepare this year’s Pride.  We pay off the debt with the proceeds from this year’s Pride.  Please be patient with members of the community who don’t understand how we can put on Pride while being in debt.  We have paid the debt down $10,000 already in seven months.  Healey asked the Board to agree on tonight the facility fee of $19,000 and the deposit money.  These deposits are payment deposits.  Healey described them a cap on what the Event Center could potentially charge us.  What we are paying for in utilities, lights, and power… what we physically utilize.  They will show us the Nevada power bill in order to verify that they are charging us what they are paying during the time we are using the Event Center.  Beau Texter asked if the Event Center would run the air conditioning the day before and after the Festival.  Healey responded that he does not know of a time when the air conditioning was running on the day before or after the event.  The management told Healey that the AC unit would not be on during load in the day before the event.

Our deposit for utilities would be one thousand dollars.  We have a $2,500 damage deposit.  The overhead deposit is $3,000 for clean up, the porters to keep it clean during the event.  It also includes the oversight management team… they have two managers on duty during the event… one manager during loan in and load out.  That’s a total of $6,500 in deposits.  Healey stated for the utility and damage deposit… we get what is left over.  If we don’t damage the facility, we get that money back.  Healey stated the manager named Mike will walk us through the facility and show any damage that was done during our event.  Healey said Texter made a good point that the clean up crew did not take that long last year because they are cleaning during the event.  So they may not use that whole $2,000.  But we should look at this as money gone and if we get some back.  That’s all the better for us.  Healey hopes to have John Brumley write a check the night of the event and have it signed by all of us.  No cash will be handed over to them.  We will have Loomis Fargo or someone like that who comes in and makes a money pickup.  That money is taken directly to Wells Fargo for a deposit.  There is one final pick up so the last dollar is taken out of there before the last board member walks out of the venue.  There is no money on the board member.

Healey pointed out that on page five, section J of the proposal, Sierra would agree to pour Budweiser product for this event.  “We understand that the client has received a sponsorship check from Budweiser related to the amount of product purchased by Sierra for that event.”  Healey stated that when he talked to Mike about this on the phone, it didn’t make any sense to him.  Sierra has to buy the amount of product that they need for this event.  Healey stated he would find out what that means.  We can choose the items that are for sale.  Bryant asked about the advertising and sponsorship mentioned on page 6.  Bryant stated the Event Center is requiring that we give them advanced written permission if she promised a sponsorship banner to someone.  Bryant asked if that is for each sponsor.  Healey stated this is a standard rider given to every group that comes in there.  Healey stated Mike doesn’t care.  Mike is selling sponsorship spots in the arena because the Event Center is the home of the new sports team in Las Vegas… basketball team.  We just can’t cover up any of the sponsorship that will already be in place before our event begins.  Groteluschen asked if we have to pay for insurance up front.  Healey responded that we have to buy the insurance.  We have to show a general liability policy.  Healey stated KirkMicheal was looking into that and he had not responded to it.  Healey is waiting for him to get back to him.

Bryant asked if we could get a discount if we wanted to reserve this venue for the next five Pride Festivals.  Healey said he could ask them about that.  Typically he doesn’t expect that to happen.  Danny G asked about item number twelve, which states the Event Center have to approve the videotaping and recording of the event before the event.  Healey responded that the Event Center doesn’t care.  We don’t have an event that potentially could have broadcast rights such as a film or TV movie.  That could potentially be a royalty thing for them.  Beau motioned to accept the contract with the changes Healey would have the Event Center make.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey stated as soon as he has a signed contract, he would have Groteluschen upload to the Yahoo Groups files so everyone has a copy of it.  That will be board members’ notification that we are a “go.”  Once the notification comes through that we are a “go,” the floodgates open.   That means all committee go, go, go.  Healey told Rene Perez that the “go” means logistics needs to work with Karsten on vendor floor plan so Karsten can include that with vendor applications.  Healey stated the vendor application would have to be modified to include a rider for the 10% to Sierra for the outside food vendors.

Perez reported he’s working on estimates for equipment from suppliers.  He contacted the security companies first.  Perez wants security to handle early detection at entrance, crowd control, patrolling, money movement, and basic peacekeeping.   The lowest quote came from Security Limited.  They quoted $16.50 per hour per person for an armed guard.  Last year we used Affirmative Security.  Healey stated we don’t want to use them again.  Perez has the cell number of the contact at the security company.  But because the company knows us, we can expect a discount when Perez contacts her tomorrow.  A lot of companied told Perez they are already booked for May 15th.  Healey asked if Perez checked the gay yellow pages for gay-friendly security companies.  Texter knows of one company and will give that contact info to Perez.  For radios, Perez has contacts for Bear.com, which has already sent him a proposal similar to last year’s agreement.  It would be $20 per radio with spare batteries, charges, etc.  for two days.  Perez left a message for Sahara Nevada First Aide Rescue Association.  Letica said he had been checking on this and this group wants to do this.  Letica said he would get the correct contact person.  Perez planned to have lunch with Jere Keys to talk about last year’s logistics.  The meeting will be at Marie Calendar’s across from the Bugle at 1 p.m. on Thursday.  Groteluschen asked whether we have had armed or unarmed security in the past.  Healey responded we have had unarmed because Metro is at the event.  For liability’s sake, Healey said we don’t want anyone with guns in the venue, except police officers.

Perez asked if we would want our own security even with Metro there.  Healey responded we will have our volunteer security but it’s much better to have security for some areas.  We had some points of entry problems last year.  People were letting their friends in the venue.  The security officers we had were not up to the task.  We had only one incident and that was in the outside tent.  Metro was there in no time to break it up.  It was dispersed before we could even get there.  Healey stated that if someone came up to him with a gun during a money run, he would give the money to the person with the gun.  He advised to let Metro deal with this kind of situation.  It costs us more money for armed security and it’s unnecessary.  We just need bodies at certain areas, in his opinion.  Texter feels we don’t extra security if we have our own volunteer security people except for one location.  Perez reminded the Board that he has read something that was sent to Jere in which it states Metro is not going to play our security force.  They are NOT there to police us.  Healey stated Metro won’t work points of entry and they are there to roam the venue.  Perez stated he wants to see the security officers before we agree to them.  Texter suggested we have the security people at the front door, back door and by the cash register.  Healey stated we didn’t have security at the cash room last year because you have to be buzzed in to enter.  Healey said it is a secured, security vault.  Healey suggested we need security at the side entries outside.  There were three side gates where people were sneaking inside.  Plus we need roaming security.  

Letica asked if the radio company wanted a check or cash.  Perez responded that he is trying to get the total sum reduced.  The company is willing to work with us.  Letica believed it would be a check.  Healey reminded the Board that when we negotiate things, be aware of the upfront costs.  If we get a big enough entertainer, we could have monies coming in.  But we don’t expect much for sales up front.  We are also going to depend on sponsorships.  Whatever he and Bryant can come up with, or anyone else can get, will help pay for these upfront costs.  Healey stated that logistics and marketing have a lot to do right now.  Instead of taking up the Board’s time, Healey suggested Perez set up a logistics meeting, which Healey will attend.  (Boesen arrived).  Healey recommended Perez assign board members duties because there’s too much to do for the Logistics Chairman.  It involves a lot of people but the work should be funneled through Perez who is the point person.  That way, the chairman is tracking what’s going on. Healey asked Perez to set a date and time for the logistics committee to meet.

Healey stated Entertainment Director KirkMichael could not attend the meeting because he is taking some state testing for his insurance business.  Healey moved on to Sponsorship saying because she has more availability now, Bryant has been working on it.  Bryant state Pepsi is reviewing the proposal.  Healey asked that he and Parade Committee Chairman Ernie Yuen attend the next meeting with the Pepsi rep.   Groteluschen asked if Pepsi is sponsoring just the parade.  Healey responded that Parade is a 100% expense to us.  It usually costs us $10,000 to do the parade.  That’s the costs we are looking at.  For the $10,000 sponsorship we will call it the Pepsi Pride Parade.  Healey stated, obviously being a major sponsor they will have a major presence.  Healey asked that we check with the Event Center to see if they sell Pepsi or Coke.  Texter remembered that Coke was sold last year.  Healey asked board members to solicit sponsorship money even if it is $500.  Healey stated any cash that we can get our hands on between now and the festival is critical. 

Bryant addressed marketing issues.  Bryant said Passport Magazine, Curve Magazine, and Gay.com will be cash sponsorship.  Curve is willing to sponsor us for $5,000 but paperwork has to be filled out first.  Bryant wanted to have one primarily lesbian magazine and Curve’s readership is 98% female.  She also wants one primarily male magazine to be the official gay magazine and Curve be the official lesbian magazine.  Curve is willing to do the cash sponsorship if they are the official lesbian magazine.  Bryant has not heard back from Passport Magazine.  They were a big sponsor with us last year and they gave us $5,000 last year.  Bryant presented them the same offer we did last year.  Groteluschen asked how soon we would hear from them.  Bryant said she has to get the paperwork to Curve within the next week.  Danny G asked what official sponsors get.  Bryant said $5,000 give them a booth at the festival.  They would be in all of our print advertising.  They would get logo placement on all of our ticket stubs and posters.  Healey added that essentially any of our marketing materials, which are sent out would have our major sponsors.  The dollar amount sets who gets a booth and who doesn’t.  At the Festival, Healey stated a sign will show all sponsors whether an in-kind sponsorship or a cash sponsorship.  But for advertising such as the poster we will create, it will have only the major sponsors on there.  We just can’t have 500 logos on there.  We just can’t do that.  Kris Boesen asked for the levels of sponsorship gets a company on the poster.  Bryant responded that $5,000 of cash or in-kind donations get a company on the poster.  A presenting sponsor would require a $10,000 donation, which gets the company name on all the tickets.

Bryant stated she has a proposal from Reel Gay, which is a sponsorship and advertising opportunity.  They produce a video similar to what you see on the monitors in Gipsy.  For as little as $500, we can have Reel Gay show two 30-second commercial per hour and two full-screen animated logos.  Bryant asked how many bars Reel Gay is in.  She is waiting on a response.  Bryant said it sounds like a good deal because for $500 we can be in LA bars, and San Francisco bars.  Healey read aloud that it says more than 900 gay bars and clubs.  Texter said it is one of the best opportunities out there to advertise.  Texter knows of this kind of video which DJ’s use.  They will run the video in the background on monitors and play their music independently of what is on the monitor.  Groteluschen asked how long is the spot.  Bryant responded it runs 30 seconds each time.  Healey asked if we have to produce the commercial.  Texter responded the company already has video from our event from two years ago, which was a big dance party.  Texter added that if we decide to use them, we need to make sure the company is here during the Pride Festival to film our event.  The company was not able to make is last year because it was last minute.

Bryant stated that she would prefer we produce the spot ourselves rather than have them put it together.  She added we know best what we want to feature.  Texter said Reel Gay’s video is excellent.  He had not seen them put anything bad.  Healey stated we would take a look at it.  Bryant suggested getting a sponsor to pay for the production cost of it.  Boesen asked if we could pay more to have more spots air per hour.  Bryant responded that there are different levels of sponsorship.  For $1,000 we get four 30-second spots per hour.  Healey stated we don’t have the $500 right now.  Healey asked Bryant to make a list of potential advertising opportunities and costs associated with those.  Bryant stated that is next but first wanted to talk about our print advertising lead times, costs, and whether we used them last year.  Bryant stated that last year Frontiers Magazine gave us $5,000 worth of advertising.  Healey said he remembers that all of the advertising last year was strictly in-kind donations.  Bryant stated we are still okay with publication lead times if we can book our headliner in the next two weeks.  

Bryant stated she has begun hitting some Web sites with our free information.  Some of the Web sites will list us for free or swap a listing with us.  Groteluschen asked if she had prioritized which media is the most effective for our Pride.  Bryant showed a list of all publications for Las Vegas, LA, Orange County, and Long Beach.  Bryant said these are the ones she would recommend.  Groteluschen asked which media companies are our top five.  Healey suggested going through the list.  Advocate is national and that’s probably the best exposure in his opinion from a national magazine… from a major magazine.  Curve is in the works with a potential sponsorship there.  In Arizona, Healey felt we should have a presence.  That would be the Echo, which is like our Bugle.  Healey said Frontiers is a huge one and we need to look into that one.  Genre is two months out and we are almost there now.  Healey stated that if we are going with a national publication, which is going to cost us the most, we need to look at The Advocate.  They are the biggest out of that.  Girlfriend Magazine… Instinct Magazine is David Maseur (sp?) and I think we will want to go past him.  The Lambda Yellow Pages Directory… The Las Vegas Bugle… we are already going to be in.  Las Vegas City Life is important said Healey.  Las Vegas Night Beat… we’ll have to look at if that’s what they want to charge us.  Bryant added that’s the cost for a full page.  Healey read, “Lesbian News.”  Bryant stated they are the largest in LA.  Healey stated we needed to look at that.  They are expensive so we would have to go a quarter page.  Healey read, “The OC Blade.”  Groteluschen asked if we are still paying them off.  Healey stated we should still reach out to them.  Texter stated OUT Magazine would be very good because it’s not just in New York.  It also gets down to Florida.  Bryant stated Odyssey is in Southern California and San Francisco.  Healey added that it gets us in Hawaii, which he thinks is good because Las Vegas is a huge feeder market for Hawaiians because the flights are so cheap to Las Vegas.  It’s probably $300 for a half page so we should really look at them.  Healey stated that Chicago is expensive for us but we should reach out to them for an in-kind sponsorship.  Healey stated that we need to reach out to a lot of these publications for in-kind sponsorships.  Healey suggested Bryant is good about talking to these media companies and explaining our situation.  Bryant stated she first offers them trade.  Healey read, “San Diego Buzz,” is a definite.  That’s the good one down there.  Healey read, “San Diego Gay and Lesbian Times… San Francisco Bay Times,” is a 120,000.  Healey asked if that is a newspaper.  Texter stated it is like the Desert Daily Guide.  Texter added we need something in Palm Springs.  He suggested Mega Scene.  Healey suggested we look at San Francisco Bay Times.  This Way Out Radio said declined today.  Healey read, “Update… What’s On…”  Healey stated they gave us sponsorship last year… donated that.

Bryant showed the Board the ad in the current Las Vegas Gay and Lesbian Yellow Pages.  This is the one that the Las Vegas Bugle does not do.  Bryant stated we got four free ads in the publication.  Healey told the Board that Kelly didn’t mind it because it was free for us.  A board member added that it doesn’t give that publication rights to distribute at the Festival.  This publication comes out twice a year.  Bryant distributed information from a ticket distribution company, which we received in an e-mail.  Bryant read that it is called Ticket Alternative.  The company offers ticketing services to promoters and venues… to sell tickets at no cost to us.  The company offers toll-free numbers for phone orders.  Letica stated companies like this make their money be selling the tickets for more than the cost of the ticket and keeping the extra amount.  It doesn’t cost us anything and it doesn’t hurt us to try it.  The company promotes our event because it is put on their Web site.  Healey asked Bryant to get a contract to present to the Board.  Healey stated we don’t care what the mark up is because if the people are going to pay it, let them pay it.  Groteluschen stated if these are advance ticket sales, we need to know when the money is coming in.  

Bryant asked the Board to look at a sponsorship proposal from Out In America.  It’s a trade with no money exchanging hands.  We get 250,000 banner ads on the Out In America Cities network… $5,000 value.  We get listed as a Pride sponsor in one of the weekly newsletters… listed on the upcoming events page… use of the Pride photo galleries… Bryant stated we can send in photos and they will get posted.  In exchange, they want a logo on all print advertisements including posters and flyers… half-page ad in the Pride guide, link exchange with our Web sites.  Texter stated they worked with us well last year.  A board member asked what do they want and someone responded that they want a booth.  Healey read, “one table and two chairs and additional items that a similar sponsor would receive.”  Healey reminded the Board that we have to be careful with all of these contracts where we agree about the ads, we have to check how many ads we can have in the Pride Guide.  Bryant made the motion to approve the contract as stated.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey stated he and Groteluschen are signing it today.  Healey asked Bryant to coordinate with Karsten about who gets a booth from their sponsorship.  Healey suggested the booth for Out In America should be upstairs.  Healey will talk to Brown to make sure that we don’t verify location of the booth with the sponsor upfront unless it’s a $10,000 sponsorship.  Texter suggested having one person keep track of the sponsorships and vendors.  Healey responded that we need to keep the vendors under the control of one person because it didn’t work well last year.  Healey wants the Vendor Chairman to control all booths for sponsors and paying vendors.  Healey suggested keeping companies such as this one off to the side so we can plug them in where we need them.  If we have a vendor buy all of the upstairs spots, we can put this company downstairs.

Groteluschen asked Bryant if we have articles prepared for the publications in which we want to advertise our Pride.  Bryant said she can prepare the articles.  Healey asked Bryant to prepare the fundamentals of the ads… start the campaign based on having the Event Center, and adjust as we add things to the Festival.  Bryant showed the six submissions to the logo contest.  Healey mentioned that he talked to a printer and the printer thought we should be looking at the complexity of the print work in a smaller version.  Healey stated not everything we print will be in a large version as it is on the card.  Also, we should think about embroidered T-shirts and how difficult that would be.  Bryant reminded board members that we could change the logo or add words per the contest rules.  Bryant suggested we could change the photo on any of the letter as well.  (discussion of each logo idea)  Healey suggested we should vote tonight because we need to get moving on this.  Healey asked board members to vote for one of the six logo ideas.  Most board members voted for number five and six.  Letica asked how we will recognize the people who submitted logo ideas.  Healey suggested a round-trip ticket to Pride events such as the Boy’s Party,  Girl’s Party, Festival and more.  Bryant stated that is what the winner is getting.  The winner gets tickets to everything plus they get their name recognized.  Healey suggested we give the five others tickets to the Festival.  Rene made a motion for a five-minute recess.  The motion was seconded and approved at 7:45 p.m.

Healey called the meeting to order at 7:52 p.m.  (tape recorder malfunction caused tape to break)

Healey called for a vote and logo submission number six was selected by a majority of the Board (7 voted for #5).    

Groteluschen reported on Volunteer Committee.  The application for Parade and Festival Volunteers are online.  He is working on a spreadsheet to track all volunteers and what they will do during Pride.  Groteluschen hoped to begin calling volunteers this weekend to have them fill out the application so we know what they prefer to do at the Parade and Festival and let them know they can help with NGRA Rodeo on April 2nd and 3rd.  Groteluschen asked if the parade sponsor would pay for T-shirts to be worn by parade volunteers.  Healey responded that could be possible.  Groteluschen asked about the T-shirts that are being donated by Blue Moon.  Those T-shirts are for the Festival.  Groteluschen asked about compensating parade volunteers.  Healey suggested giving volunteers a ticket to the Festival if the volunteer works the full parade.

Yuen reported on Parade Committee.  He is still waiting for word on insurance for the parade before he can start working with the barricade company.

Healey reported on the Boy’s and Girl’s Party contracts with Brandon Johnson, Entertainment Director for Gipsy.  Those contracts should be ready to sign this week.

Danny G reported on the success of the Mardi Gras Party.  Danny G summarized the final report on the Yahoo Groups File.  He suggested using more cocktail tables instead of the large round tables.  This would encourage more guests to mingle and dance.  Danny G said we should reconsider setting up the ticket table inside the venue because too many people entered without paying and Ernie and Bob had to ask someone to track down the people who didn’t pay.   Danny G also suggested there were too many raffle prizes.  He believes people were desensitized by so many prizes.  Guests who didn’t buy raffle tickets were annoyed by stopping the party to do the raffles.  Danny G suggested possibly posting the raffle prizes in the front lobby.  A board member suggested holding the raffles in the lobby so the party doesn’t stop.  Healey suggested this isn’t the same at bingo but a board member suggested there are too many smaller prizes at bingo and we should have fewer large prizes.  Letica responded that we are known for having a lot of prizes at our events.  He believes that leads to a lot of people buying raffle tickets.  Healey believes fewer prizes may be more effective with one large final prize.  One board member suggested that always giving away a bottle of champagne can get boring for the guests.  (tape working again)  Letica responded we should not cut the number of prizes because it is working for us now.  Don’t fix something that isn’t broken.

Healey suggested combining some smaller prizes to make a larger prize.  Letica responded that he believes guests like to see a large table of raffle prizes and that encourages them to buy tickets.  Healey added that too many raffle prizes causes too many stops in the party and even bingo stops too long.  A member of the audience said she would like to see more raffles.  Healey suggested we need to tailor use of raffles for each event.  Bingo is okay to stop because it stops and starts anyway.   But at a dance party, it stops the party.  Bryant liked the posting idea so guests could check the prizes on the way out.  Texter suggested having the announcer say the raffle is going on during the music and guests can go to the raffle table to see if they won.  Boesen suggested packaging the prizes better because some people have probably one of his oil change prizes more than once.  He doesn’t feel people will keep coming back for the same prize.  Other board members told Boesen that they believe our guests love the oil changes and auto detailing prizes.  Danny G reported that we have a lot of extra beads, which will help out the St. Patrick’s Day party.  The bead sales at Mardi Gras made a profit.  Danny G read the accounting of the party.  The final deposit was $655.80.  Healey stated the biggest success was regaining the trust of the community and showing the community the quality of our functions.  Healey related a statement made the night of the party by a member of AFAN who was sorry he had to leave early.  The AFAN member did not expect such a nice party.  Healey stated that same person would tell his friends who nice our Mardi Gras party was to the people thinking about coming to our next function.  Healey personally thanked Danny G for letting SNAPI do his event as a fund raising event for SNAPI.  Yuen presented Danny G a framed certificate.

Groteluschen asked where was the proposal for this event.   Danny G said there was a proposal for the event.  Groteluschen asked if there was a contract for use of the banquet room for this event.  Healey said we should get in the habit of having a contract with Hamburger Mary’s each event in the banquet room.  Healey asked Groteluschen to put a contract together for bingo.  Yuen said the former secretary had signed a contract with Hamburger Mary’s.  Healey stated that if the Board did not vote on it, the contract is null and void.  Groteluschen asked who negotiates the contracts.  Healey responded that the Committee Chairmen negotiate the preliminary contract and bring it to the Board for a vote.  Then our president signs the contract along with our secretary after the Board approves the contract.  If that doesn’t happen, the Board can hold the board member liable for signing a contract with a third party without the Board’s consent.  Danny G stated he did not technically have a contract to do the Mardi Gras Party at Hamburger Mary’s.  Healey stated from now on we will put a contract together for all of the events no matter how small, just for record keeping and for use the next year.

Yuen stated that the agreement SNAPI has with the manager of Hamburger Mary’s is that we use the back room when it is available and we don’t have to pay for using it.  The rooms are renting during the day and managed by Steve Tracy.  The rooms are rented for the hotel next door.  We might have to wait for the room to become available.  So Tracy cannot sign a contract giving us the room at a certain time, especially if we want the rooms for free.  If we want to pay for it, we can book it.  Groteluschen asked if this puts us at risk for holding our events here.  Yuen responded we get the room eventually but if we have vendors arriving early to begin set up, we have to do it in the space available at the time.  Healey stated he believes we can still enter a contract with Hamburger Mary’s which outlines what Hamburger Mary’s is doing for us and what we are doing for Hamburger Mary’s.  For instance we can sign a contract that states we are committing to giving them two dollars per head and they provide a buffet with this and that.  Healey stated essentially it’s a road map for us to have on record how the event was run and to clarify anything at the end if the relationship would go south with anyone we are doing business with.

Yuen stated Family Pride Bingo would be next Tuesday.  Most of the prizes have been purchased.  We need to push Sunday Brunch Bingo on the 21st.  Danny G made handouts for the Brunch Bingo.  Healey wanted to make sure the guests from MCC had plenty of flyers and posters for their church.  Danny G had a poster for the Pride wall at Hamburger Mary’s entrance.  Chuck from MCC announced that he has listed our Family Pride Bingo in the church program.  Our listing would be sent out to more than 500 people on the MCC mailing list.  Yuen needs a check cut for $150 for the March 21st bingo.  He already has the check for the March 9th bingo.  Yuen is getting flowers donated from Star nursery for the Brunch Bingo.   Yuen made a motion to approve a $150 check for bingo prizes.  The motion was seconded and approved (7 yea, 0 nay, 1 abstention – Napierala left due to sickness).  Yuen stated he planned to buy one $50 prize such as a DVD player or home entertainment system depending what is on sale.  One big prize goes for the blackout prize and the other big prize is for the last game of the 10-game pack.  Yuen usually needs around 25 gifts in case we have multiple bingo winners.  Generally when we have ten games, we have ten raffles plus the final big prize raffle.  Healey stated the goal for bingo the week of Pride is to have very nice, large prizes.  We will reach out to our sponsors to get some nice prizes.  Yuen stated that he usually find $10 gifts for the majority of the prizes.  Danny G asked if we would have advance ticket sales for the Pride week bingo since the prizes will be larger.  Healey stated it would be easier to do it when the people are there at the event.  Healey state there will be advance raffle prizes for another event.  

Chuck from MCC asked when Brunch Bingo will start and what time the Brunch starts because his service gets out around 11:30 a.m.  Yuen believes the brunch runs until 2 p.m.  Healey stated it should work out well to leave church and go directly to the bingo.

Yuen reported the first preliminary competition for the calendar model search will be Saturday night at Hamburger Mary’s.  Hamburger Mary’s will host the competitions for the next three Saturday’s.  Danny G asked if there are enough contestants signed up for the first competition and Yuen responded that there are enough contestants.  Yuen added that there are 16 people who have expressed interest in being in the calendar competition.  Yuen said he would bring in only four contestants per prelim competition.  Yuen described the prelim as four contestants bringing their friends to the competition so the friends vote for the contestant.  The top two contestants with the most votes go on to the finals at the end of the month.  Yuen said the contestant will wear a sash that is color coordinated with a jar in which the friends put their ballots (tickets purchase for a dollar each).   Brandon Johnson at Gipsy is hosting the finals at the end of the month.  There are three winners at Gipsy.  Those winners go into the calendar.  This way new people will enter competition each month.  Texter asked when we will sell this calendar.  Yuen stated that NCOD will be our best opportunity to launch calendar sales.  Groteluschen suggested having the calendar models run our booth at NCOD.  Order forms would be available at the booth for guests to order their calendar.  Groteluschen asked if the contract with Gipsy or Hamburger Mary’s is signed yet.  Healey responded that the proposal needs to be revised into the contract and get it signed.  Healey stated Johnson can sign for this event.  Yuen asked for board members’ help to get other bars to help sponsor prelim competitions.  Each bar will have to host the competition and give SNAPI $200 in sponsorship money plus two $25 bar tabs to the prelim winners.  Yuen stated no bars have been finalized for April, May, and June.  Letica stated Goodtimes mentioned to him that they wanted to do something with us at the time we were soliciting help for the New Year’s Eve Gala.  Healey suggested we push the bars to host our prelims on the busy nights at the bar.  The more people at the bar at the time of our prelim could means more money for us.  Texter suggested going to Goodtimes on Monday nights to sign people up for the Calendar Model Competition Prelim at the end of the week.  Bryant stated she is at Goodtimes on Monday nights.  Healey asked board members to push this event wherever they go.  Yuen stated Danny G as the photos from the promotional shoot so Danny G can create posters for this event.

Yuen reported on the plans for a St. Patrick’s Day Party at Hamburger Mary’s.  It will be around the bar and serve green beer along with corned beef and cabbage.  Yuen stated there is no contract for the event yet.  The contract will state that SNAPI would get one dollar for every drink sold during the party.  SNAPI will do a raffle.  The time period will be from 7 p.m. until around 1:30 a.m.  This will go through the beefcake contest on the 17th.  Most of the raffles prizes have been purchased.  Boesen from Saab gave Yuen some prizes to give away.  Letica ordered decorations for the bar and donated all of the items.  Letica said he spent $160 on decorations.  Letica described the decorations and giveaways for many of the patrons (including green beads).  Healey stated this event does not cost SNAPI one penny.  We reap the benefits.  Please invite all of your friends to celebrate St. Patrick’s at Hamburger Mary’s so the bar gets good exposure too.  Healey asked board members to recognize the quality of the event and the marketing materials Danny G is creating for these events.  (cross talk).  Healey asked Bryant to send out e-mail blasts for this event.

Healey stated Aids Walk volunteers should included our Festival volunteers.  Volunteers can also walk the event.  

Healey stated the owner of PR Plus was wonderful to meet with.  She was impressed that we were going to try to do something for them and pay them back.  Laura the owner assured Healey that none of the work they did was for Sasha’s restaurant.  Healey confirmed that PR Plus employee Lynn Holt was at our Pride events in case of media did come.  Media did cover the parade and festival.  Laura was not involved in the negotiation of the agreement last year.  Laura assured Healey that her company would never charge a nonprofit $7,000 for her company’s services.  Laura said she would have probably charges SNAPI $4,000 and Healey asked if she would be willing to consider $2,000.  Healey stated that Laura was willing to accept the compromise amount of $2,000 and payment would not be due until after this year’s Pride.  Healey doesn’t believe we need a PR firm for this year’s Pride.  The advantage we have this year is having Groteluschen on the Board who understands how to handle media outlets.  We needed a public relations company last year because we didn’t know how to get into the newsrooms last year.  Groteluschen asked what did we get from PR Plus last year.  Texter stated last year our group could not get in contact with potential headliners.  Healey stated this year we have people with great connections for entertainment.  Healey stated PR Plus produced the press release and distributed the press release for us.  They gave the stations goodie baskets.  They did all the things PR does.  Healey asked if the Board was willing to pay $2,000 for that debt after Pride, we would move forward with that.  Groteluschen asked Healey to get a new invoice and Healey responded that he would do that.  Healey asked for a motion for the sake of having this on record.  Letica made the motion, which was seconded and approved unanimously.

Groteluschen asked the Board if we should put a sticker on each CAPI Calendar of Pride Festivals to correct the dates for our Pride week.  Groteluschen suggested having marketing take the posters around to promote our dates.  Yuen asked if the CAPI Web site is updated and Groteluschen responded that it was.  Healey asked Bryant to reach out to other Pride organizations to promote our Pride events using these other organizations.  Healey wants Bryant to e-mail blast these organizations once we have Pride events all set.  Bryant should request the organizations to distribute our e-mail to their database.

Groteluschen reported on the Web site in Karsten T. Brown’s absence.  Groteluschen read Brown’s request to choose a new Web host immediately so we don’t have our Web site go down after March 20th.  Groteluschen and Bryant suggested the Board follow our Webmaster’s suggestion to go with Hostgator.  Bryant thought the cost was about 20 dollars per year.  Healey stated he is uncomfortable calling for a vote without a dollar amount.  Groteluschen suggested putting out an e-mail on this issue.  Groteluschen read Brown’s request for an map of the vendor locations and list of vendors from last year.  Healey stated he would work with Brown on that.  Healey believes David Lake may have the map on his computer. 

Healey reported on the NGRA Rodeo.  We need to get our volunteers to help with this event.  Healey instructed Groteluschen to draft a contract for our participation with NGRA Rodeo.  The NGRA has promised SNAPI to give us 50% of the proceeds from the carnival types attractions (there are four or five of them including the jail), plus SNAPI keeps all of the proceeds from our attractions such as the Education Wheel.  We will need prizes for the winners of the Education Wheel.  Healey suggested getting T-shirts from Goodtimes.  Boesen suggested getting T-shirts from Bud Light.  Groteluschen stated we already have T-Shirts from Bud.  Healey asked board members to attend the NGRA Tropical Brunch on Saturday, which is our opportunity to support NGRA and Tramp’s.  

Texter mentioned the Smoke Out event and Bear hunt event this month.  Healey asked if we can promote our events at these events.  Texter responded we just have to show up there.

Healey asked the Board to consider a proposal for the T-Dance on the Sunday of Pride week.  The Blue Moon Resort is offering to host a T-Dance by donating $1,500 to SNAPI for Pride, plus 100 T-shirts for Pride personnel during the Festival and donate certificates for three free stays at Blue Moon Resort (three days/two nights) for SNAPI to use as we see fit.  Yuen says he has already designated where these certificates will be used.  In exchange, Blue Moon asked for a full page ad in the Pride Guide, naming as the official Gay Hotel of this year’s Pride, logo with the Web site address in all advertising, logo on the SNAPI Web site with a link back to the Blue Moon Web site, logo link on all of our e-mail blasts, banner placement at each event and Pride Festival grounds, Blue Moon mention in our announcements from our stage, prime placement in our Pride Parade and booth at the Festival.  Healey read that SNAPI provides the DJ for the T-Dance plus all the equipment.  Healey asked Danny G to provide the equipment and be our DJ.  SNAPI must provide the security for the event.  Blue Moon keeps the entrance fee at $10 per guest.  SNAPI keeps all revenues from liquor sales.  SNAPI will also check into having dancers from Chi Chi La Rue.  Groteluschen asked who would handle the liquor license.  Healey stated a liquor license wouldn’t be necessary because it is a private party.  Yuen stated he and Letica would be bartending at the event because they have a TAM card.  Healey stated we will used left over liquor from New Year’s Eve and get new product donated because the beer will be too old to use by May.   Texter suggested asking Bud whether we should turn our product back to Bud for them to keep it for us.  He had done that for another charity.  Yuen stated the Blue Moon will offer a bubble machine.  Healey stated the Blue Moon puts the machine in a window on the second floor above the pool.  Bryant made the motion to accept the proposal as read.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey and Groteluschen signed the contract.  Yuen stated he will be the chairman of the T-Dance.

Healey suggested a silent auction for the Pride Festival.  Items would be displayed on a table all day.  The winners of the auction would be notified after the Festival.  Healey hopes for ten very nice items.  Volunteers would monitor the silent auction tables.  Healey hopes to raise $1,000 from the auction.  Most of the board members liked the idea.  Healey stated he would be the Chairman for the silent auction and would handle getting the auction items.  

Healey opened up the floor to the community.  The audience members liked what we have planned.  Chuck from MCC mentioned that he is aware of the negative publicity surrounding SNAPI.  He felt the Board is doing a wonderful job.  Chuck suggested we place our nonprofit status on all of our publicity so the public is aware that we are a nonprofit corporation.  Chuck mentioned using the businesses in our community as a place for our posters and publicity.  Healey stated that the Pride Festival is one event that members of our community will attend even if they don’t attend anything else all year.  Using business owners who belong to our community is a good way to promote our Pride events.  Chuck stated MCC would be part of our parade and festival.   Chuck mentioned he is listing our events in his church bulletin and asked SNAPI to contact his about our upcoming events.  Chuck mentioned an opportunity for SNAPI board members to sell tickets to a Hawaiian cultural show to be held next month at the JW Marriott Hotel.  For each $20 ticket sold, SNAPI keeps $5 of the ticket proceeds.  Yuen asked Chuck to bring the flyers to bingo on Tuesday.  

Another member of the audience asked for handouts about our events so he could promote our events at the meetings for the organizations to which he belongs.

The next board meeting will be held at Hamburger Mary’s at 6:30 p.m. on March 16th.  The motion to adjourn was seconded and approved unanimously.  Healey declared adjournment at 9:27 p.m.

Keith Groteluschen

SNAPI Secretary  

